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1. Introduction
a. Mission
Formed at the direction of Speaker Sherman A. Packard in April 2024, the New Hampshire House of Representatives Committee on Covid Response Efficacy was tasked with the following mission:
“This bipartisan committee is tasked with investigating and evaluating the State's response to the COVID-19 pandemic. The committee will function in a science-based, fact-finding review, specifically acquiring comprehensive, accurate data and all related information pertaining thereto. Areas of particular focus will include the administration of Federal guidance, acceptance of Federal Funds and implementation of Emergency Use Authorization vaccination efforts. A report will be issued outlining the committee's findings and the impact on New Hampshire.”
Meeting on more than a dozen occasions, the bipartisan committee conducted approximately fifty hours of public hearings and documented thousands of pages of public records as part of the official committee record. During the public hearings, testimony was received from many individuals, including spokespersons from the New Hampshire state agencies responsible for oversight and direction of the state’s response to COVID-19 as well as experts across from various relevant fields.
The bipartisan committee consisted of ten members, five appointed Republican members and five appointed Democratic members. The membership of the committee consisted of the following representatives inclusive of permanent substitutions:

· 
2

· Barbara Comtois, Chair
· Karen Ebel, Vice Chair
· Mike Belcher
· Jacqueline Chretien
· Jaci Grote
· Alicia Lekas

· Gary Merchant
· Yury Polozov
· Kelley Potenza
· Trinidad Tellez
· Robert Wherry

· 



b. Acknowledgements
At the onset of this report, it is important to recognize the unprecedented nature of the COVID-19 pandemic.  Initially, extraordinarily little was known about the virus. The potential degree of lethality and the rate of transmissibility were being reported as extremely high. Throughout society, there was a palpable fear that was exacerbated by the media’s constant reporting of the number of deaths that had occurred due to COVID-19. Indeed, COVID-19 and fear became twin viruses infecting society.
Because of the threat of the virus and the growing sense of fear, New Hampshire state officials no doubt felt an enormous responsibility to protect its citizens. To this end, the Governor formed a committee of top State leaders from several branches of the State government to chart a path forward. A well-known, if modern, risk mitigation approach for hazard prevention – the Swiss cheese model – was enacted to mitigate the spread of the virus. Decisions often were necessarily made with minimal and/or conflicting information, and the pressures and challenges of making such decisions were enormous. Ultimately, many decisions by the Committee and this approach were arguably prudent measures.
In undertaking a review of these actions to mitigate the spread of the COVID-19 virus, this House Committee recognizes that the decisions made during the pandemic were done under immense pressures with the information available at that time. Accordingly, this Committee has endeavored to determine how New Hampshire can “do better next time” rather than merely second-guessing the decisions made with “20/20 Hindsight.” 
Furthermore, this Committee recognizes that New Hampshire had a much lower mortality rates in comparison to other states. On behalf of the people of New Hampshire we wish to express appreciation to the many officials, elected leaders, and New Hampshire citizens who made difficult decisions under difficult circumstances, to see New Hampshire through to the other side of the pandemic, and to the people of this great state who demonstrated a spirit of charitability and perseverance.
We also extend our thanks to the members of the public testifying before our committee, including Dr. Jordan Vaughn, the Honorable Betty Gay, attorney Aaron Siri, Dr. Kulldorf, Patricia Tilley, Commissioner Caswell, Director Buxton, Commissioner Edelblut, and Dr. Chan, and the many other citizens who provided valuable information and offered unique perspectives.
Having made these acknowledgements, this report now returns to the Committee’s mission to carefully review the decisions made and evaluate the actions taken to identify what might have been done differently to better protect the overall health and well-being of the people of New Hampshire. 

c. Summary of Findings
This committee was charged with evaluating the efficacy of the State’s response to the SARS-COV-2 pandemic spanning the period from late 2019 to the present. 
Evaluating the efficacy of the response first requires that the objective(s), or purpose(s), of the State’s response be identified. We have been unable to identify a single, well-articulated and overriding goal among the varied branches and agencies of State government involved in the pandemic response. As such, we will offer analysis for several potential goals that have been identified as among the highest priorities both during the time of the most intense State action, as well as those identified post-hoc as justification for the actions taken.
This Committee has identified three primary objectives:
(1) Halt the transmission of the virus and prevent it from becoming endemic, 
(2) Mitigate transmission to prevent the healthcare system and infrastructure from being overwhelmed, and 
(3) Reduce the long-term transmission and mortality rates of the virus through therapeutic measures.
The first major goal identified by the committee was to halt the widespread transmission of the SARS-COV-2 virus. In other words, stop the virus from spreading amongst the population and prevent the virus from becoming endemic. This objective led to guidance and recommendations regarding the wearing of various forms of personal protective equipment, masking, and social distancing. At the state level, such guidance was provided by the state epidemiologist, though it appears that there was often a reliance on the guidance being offered by the federal agencies. In many cases, New Hampshire simply followed the federal guidance.
Analysis on the efficacy of the response as it pertains to this goal must begin with the fact that despite all measures implemented the spread of the virus was not halted. SARS-COV-2 became and remains endemic to New Hampshire, and to America. The Committee received no information or testimony that would lead us to believe that even a single resident of the state has escaped infection by the virus in the time since it first appeared in New Hampshire. If the goal was to halt the spread of the virus, the objective was not achieved. Containment measures were a failure.
The second major goal identified by the committee was to ease the strain on the healthcare system by substantially slowing the spread of the SARS-COV-2 virus amongst the population. Because the transmissibility mechanism of the virus was not fully understood, and because the demographics for susceptibility to morbidity (illness) and mortality (death) were not fully known, there was an immediate concern that the healthcare system would be overwhelmed. The objective then was to prevent the healthcare system from imminent collapse, and this was articulated as a “stop the spread” campaign. This approach was also thought to have the benefit of reducing the rate or number of incidents of morbidity and mortality. A secondary benefit to this approach is that additional time would be gained to improve treatments.
At the federal level, this “stop the spread” campaign led to a call for nearly universal quarantine and isolation of individuals and family groups (sometimes referred to as “lockdowns”). The call was made for “two weeks to flatten the curve” and this directive led to widespread school closures, business closures, general prohibitions on gatherings (e.g., religious services, civic meetings, etc.). At this juncture, the previous guidance to not utilize masks to mitigate the virus was reversed, and soon thereafter social distancing and masking became mandates. Again, at the state level, while there was an ongoing review of the federal guidance and emerging data, the guidance and directives from the state largely concurred with the federal directives.
Representatives of the Department of Health and Human Services described the various mitigation’s strategies described above as a “Swiss cheese” model approach. Each layer or slice of the Swiss cheese represents an imperfect mitigation technique. Each action alone may still have vulnerabilities (that is, the holes in the layer of Swiss cheese). When different actions are used collectively (the layers of Swiss cheese are stacked), then a better overall mitigation is obtained (no holes go completely through the stacked layers of Swiss cheese). However, the nature of this approach makes it extremely difficult to evaluate the effectiveness of any individual measure – positive or negative. Furthermore, a scientific evaluation would require a control group which was not feasible at the time.
Analysis of the efficacy of the state’s response regarding this objective draws from multiple sources of evidence. First, the implementation of the directives and mandates did not result in any documented reduction of cases. Indeed, no testimony or documents were received by the committee indicating that the mitigation strategies were effective. It might be posited that the healthcare system was not overwhelmed, and therefore mitigating actions were successful and the objective was met. However, no evidence was provided at any point to indicate that the healthcare system was ever nearly overwhelmed. It should be noted that elective administrative reductions in healthcare services and closures of healthcare facilities should not be confused with the healthcare system being overwhelmed. The Committee definitively concludes that the healthcare system was not being overwhelmed during the pandemic.
The COVID-19 After Action Report (AAR) commissioned by the Executive likewise makes it clear that the healthcare system was not overwhelmed.  The AAR further notes that there were substantial resources available to extend and expand the capacity of the healthcare system in our state that never required activation. Therefore, the system was never at imminent risk of reaching capacity and being overwhelmed. While it is good that the healthcare system was not overwhelmed, it is doubtful that this can be attributed to the efficacy of the mitigating actions taken by the state, as there is a lack of clear and convincing evidence for positive mitigation being realized.
One statistical measure of spread and mitigation is the trending of the R0 (the “r naught” value) of the virus. Without going into all the accompanying math, the R0 indicates how contagious an infectious disease is. If the R0 value was found to be falling below a value of 1, or trending in that direction, then it might be said that there was some success in mitigating the spread of the virus. However, statistical and graphical analysis of this R0 value over time provided no obvious indication that the spread of SARS-COV-2 was mitigated at all by the cumulative measures implemented.
Some evidence exists to indicate that morbidity and mortality of COVID-19 infection was reduced (nationally) related to modification of protocols for the use of ventilators. Initially, an aggressive implementation of artificial ventilation was implemented.  This aggressive use of ventilators appears to have been unusual, and a departure from prior, well-supported conservative ventilator usage in illness – perhaps even intended more for isolation than to support apparent respiratory failure.  Subsequently, the protocols for ventilator use were changed and ventilators were used less aggressively. It appears that the less aggressive use of the ventilators resulting in less prolonged illness and deaths (i.e., an improvement in the morbidity and mortality rates). The change in ventilator protocols was not reported as state-initiated guidance or directed action. Therefore, this Committee has no comments on the state’s handling of ventilators and associated treatment protocols.
Another factor for consideration is time spent indoors with others. Nation-wide and globally the rapidity and degree of spread of SARS-COV-2 has been significantly linked to time spent indoors with others. This was seen represented graphically, as in regions such as the northeast of the United States an uptick in spread during the heating months when people are indoors due to cold outdoors conditions is noted, and it can likewise be seen in regions such as the southeast United States as an uptick in spread during the cooling months when people are indoors due to hot conditions outdoors. It is suspected that lockdowns may have exacerbated this “indoor time” factor but again this was not scientifically measured (and with anecdotal evidence, correlation is not always causation).
The many confounding variables also make it theoretically possible that some of the measures worked against each other.  That is, some actions meant to mitigate the spread might have been effective if other measures had not simultaneously been implemented. For instance, it is unknowable to what degree such measures as prohibiting outdoor gatherings, or closing beaches and hiking trails, may have caused people to congregate together indoors, and thereby nullified any positive mitigation potential other measures might have had in their absence. Well-designed, properly executed studies may be able to tease out the individual mitigation potential for each individual measure taken for future consideration.
It is nonetheless the case that the cumulative effects of the measures taken by the state to slow the spread of the SARS-COV-2 virus were ineffectual. Little evidence has been presented to this committee credibly indicating that there would have been any increase in morbidity and mortality, or any strain of the New Hampshire healthcare system beyond capacity, in the absence of these measures cumulatively.
Lastly, this Committee has examined and analyzed the long-term measures taken by the state with the stated goals of reducing spread, morbidity, and mortality of COVID-19 infection. These measures include monoclonal antibody treatments that were available for a time, and the various vaccinations made available through Emergency Use Authorizations. Both treatments/prophylactics were and, to some extent, are still being recommended by New Hampshire authorities, and therefore constitute part of the New Hampshire official response.
The evidence for monoclonal antibodies appears to be mixed, and the availability of the treatments was extremely limited during the short time that they were offered. When it was available, the treatment was reserved for those who were significantly ill, or for those who were theoretically vulnerable to increased mortality (due to underlying conditions or traits). However, the treatment was also contraindicated (i.e., not to be used) for those so ill that hospitalization was reasonably anticipated. Because of the limited availability and the required conditions for treatment, it is unclear what, if any, positive or negative effect this treatment made.
Vaccinations have been a topic of much debate. What is clear is that vaccinations, such as the mRNA products of Moderna and Pfizer, as well as the more traditional vaccine of Johnson and Johnson, were initially advertised by relevant authorities as preventing the spread of the SARS-COV-2 virus. Clearly, this was unsubstantiated by any clinical evidence and was proven demonstrably false under real-world conditions. Subsequently, the continued recommendation and administration of these products was then predicated on an assertion that the vaccinations reduced morbidity and mortality. The evidence for this appears to be inconclusive, as the implementation of vaccinations coincided with a negative trendline for both spread and mortality associated with Covid such that it is unclear to what degree any reduction in morbidity or mortality is attributable to vaccination. Therefore, it is not known what role the vaccines and boosters had in the downward trend of the disease, but this committee has seen no evidence that it was effective in reducing incidence of documented cases. Multiple expert testimonies were received regarding both ineffectiveness and the prevalence of serious adverse reactions associated with vaccination.
Some experts had postulated that the downward trend for the spread of the virus had been achieved through a “herd immunity” scenario. But again, this aspect cannot be directly measured or correlated to any specific state guidance or action.
Evidence regarding the effect of COVID-19 infection on the vaccinated also varies, as at times many or most of those hospitalized with COVID-19 infection were those previously vaccinated. It is not clear if this represents a total failure of the vaccine to produce any positive effects, or if it is merely coincidental to the fact of most of the population having been vaccinated already.
What is somewhat concerning is the testimony and documentation received by the committee regarding the unintended consequences of vaccination with these products. Most worrisome here is the substantial testimony and documentation indicating that the relevant federal agencies overseeing safety abandoned the established standards for safe use of such products in humans.  For example, initial safety criteria are specifically established to monitor the rollout of these products. Serious adverse reactions and adverse events are to be monitored and tracked by the federal agencies during the weeks-to-months of initial vaccine availability. One such methodology established prior to vaccine rollout was the Proportional Reporting Ratio (PRR). As tracked by these agencies, if a trend or “signal” of significant adverse outcomes reaches its established thresholds for acting, then the agencies typically recall the product (or ask the manufacturer to recall the product). This Committee’s official record contains relevant federal, intra-agency email communications that suggest the normal safety practices were not followed, and that political interference may have factored in the agency’s decision making.
The committee recommends further investigation and study into these matters and more, as will be expounded on in coming sections. The SARS-COV-2 pandemic exposed many difficulties in responding to unknown illnesses. Had the mortality rate of COVID-19 infection been in the 4-6% range, as some initial reports suggested, and with the extreme degree of transmissibility it carried, New Hampshire and America broadly would have experienced catastrophic circumstances due to the severely inefficacious response.
Given that our state’s actions did not have any meaningful, demonstrable impact on the course of the pandemic, it is recommended for further study, and we call upon the private sectors and academia to study and innovate, in the field of mitigation of biological agents. Given the testimony received by this committee, such study should focus significantly on environmental and other engineering measures that might be taken to mitigate the spread of airborne pathogens, such that in the presence of a similar outbreak schools, industry, and the private sector may remain open, and our economy and individual liberties be minimally impacted, as we implement efficacious and prudent measures.




















d. Note on After Action Report (AAR)
While there are some interesting items and useful findings within the AAR commissioned by the Executive that may be referenced or discussed herein, as a whole, the AAR has limited utility for this committee, and limited value in this report. This is because the AAR is developed largely based on the result of surveys administered to “stakeholders” in which subjective inquiries about how such stakeholders “feel,” “think,” or what they “believe” are made via questionnaire. As this committee is operating in a fact-finding, evidentiary, analysis, and “science-based” capacity anonymized beliefs, opinions, and feelings of persons and organizations generally fall outside of our purview and mission. An exception to this may be in the areas of communications and coordination between government entities for which such subjective, anonymized data might still prove responsive.


















2. Policy Areas
a. Goal Setting
Information received by the committee regarding the process of setting goals for the state response to the pandemic includes testimony from various government personnel, including from the Department of Health and Human Services, the Department of Homeland Security, and the Department of Education, documentation submitted by members of the executive branch, members of the public, and members of the committee, and the After Action Report commissioned by the executive branch looking at the similar matters to this committee. Goals were promulgated at various levels and by various branches of government, most notably being the state and federal executive branches.
Testimony received from various members of the executive branch identified multiple goals that are said to have been pursued at various points in the pandemic. At least some of the goals identified arise from or can be corroborated by contemporaneous reports and statements during the pandemic, such as attempting to arrest the spread of the SARS-COV-2 virus, or attempting to slow the rate of spread in order to prevent hospitals from becoming overwhelmed and in order to allow new treatments and prophylactics to be developed that might result in reduced morbidity and mortality.
Analysis of the information received finds that it was not always clear to all relevant parties within government, nor to the public, what the goal of state actions was at any given point in time. It was identified that “two weeks to slow the spread” was repeatedly extended in both time and scope without adequate explanation as to what the purpose was of the continued expansion of state actions. 
It appears that some justification for state pandemic measures were offered in a post-hoc manner for which it is unclear if such goals represented the thinking of relevant authorities at the time that decisions were being made, or if they represent an after-the-fact filling in of information for times during which confusion was apparent. The committee did receive testimony from relevant state authorities that once a course of action was decided on there was an overriding decision made that they would not readily change course. This indicates that there was a much lower threshold for initiating action than changing or suspending actions taken, which is consistent with the overwhelming thrust of public testimony received by this committee. It is not clear to this committee why this was the case.
Additionally, there did not appear to be any risk management process applied to the decision-making process for state’s responses to the pandemic. Risk management practices are used in multiple industries whereby multi-disciplinary teams evaluate risks for new technology and significant changes to existing technology.  Actions taken during risk management include (a) the identification and risk assessment of potential hazards and harms, (b) the mitigation of severe risks, and (c) the overall risk-benefit evaluation to confirm that risk is adequately controlled. Other assessments may also be made to determine the impact (for example, costs, resources, etc.) to implement and maintain new technology or significant changes. The decision-making and actions implemented by the state do not appear to have been vetted under any formal risk management and impacts assessment program.
Recommendations from this committee going forward are that any state actions being proposed must always be accompanied by adequate, complete, well-considered, and lawfully cited rationale and arguments justifying the proposed measures. Adequate risk management and impact assessment of the proposed measures must be performed. The rationales for the proposed measures and the associated risk-benefit outcome must be sufficiently documented and explained such that both the relevant members of government as well as the public can understand and independently evaluate each such rationale.
In response to the unknown factors being caused by the virus, the authorities tried, simultaneously, multiple approaches to mitigating the virus (i.e., they “threw everything at the wall to see what would stick”). However, this rationale to justify a multitude of measures impinging on citizens’ rights and significant economic interests is an inadequate justification to implementing measures indiscriminately. Such an approach has the potential to cause inadvertent harm and unintended consequences. When proposed measures also have the potential to constrain personal liberty, undermine constitutional rights or financial freedoms, people must be able to understand the rationale and justifications for extreme measures dictated by emergency circumstances. The people must also know that such proposed measures are temporary with a definitive timeline for the cessation of the extreme measures.
The public offering of complete, well-considered rationale for every action taken is necessary both in terms of building and maintaining public trust, as well as allowing the opportunity for any faulty rationale and arguments to be exposed publicly, challenged legally, and handled appropriately by the policy-setting body of this government: the Legislature.
Furthermore, given the testimony received, any insistence on staying on a particular course of action without an ongoing review is both inadequate and inappropriate. There should never be a higher threshold for initiating government action than exists to change course or to suspend such actions. A bias towards the status quo once action is initiated necessarily creates a sluggishness to respond to changing circumstances and new scientific evidence that may discredit such actions and, more broadly, may discredit government itself as it comes to be seen as rigid, inflexible, and incompetent in its charge.
























b. Level of Disruption to Individuals
This committee received testimony from very many members of the public, business owners, healthcare providers, and attorneys expressing that they believe the actions taken by government during the pandemic significantly exceeded what was reasonable or necessary. It was highlighted to this committee in testimony and data that many businesses, and especially small businesses, failed because of the actions taken by the New Hampshire government. Parents expressed to this committee that their children faced discrimination, issues of health and mental health, and substantial learning loss due to the ongoing closures of schools and professional education services. Several members of the public expressed concern that vaccine mandates by their employers (as supported by the government’s insistence and outright marketing of the vaccines) caused the loss of jobs and careers, leading to financial ruin, or nearly so. The actions taken by government most significantly impacting individuals were promulgated overwhelmingly by the state and federal executive branches.
In analysis, and according to relevant court precedents, actions taken by government that have the effect of restricting the liberty of citizens, and even where government has a compelling interest, must be narrowly tailored to minimize the impact on the individual’s rights. It has been upheld since early in this nation’s history that the states do possess the police powers of quarantine in the presence of disease outbreak. However, this appears to be the first occurrence in the history of this state wherein such powers were exercised to restrict the liberties of both sick and healthy people alike, and therefore represents a significant departure from the historical usage of this police power that ought to be carefully considered by policy setting bodies as well as the courts, and for which further analysis and recommendations by this committee will be made in a later section.
In analyzing the particular measures taken by the state in regard to their appropriateness and narrowness we are faced with a difficult question. Namely, does the efficacy of such measures, in hindsight, play any role in evaluating the prudence, constitutionality, and reasonableness of having instituted them in the first place? 
Not having expertise in all the relevant fields, it is difficult for this Committee to assert that elected members of this government could possibly know that many of the measures would, ultimately, prove ineffective. For this Committee to evaluate the decision-making process, we have made an assumption of the worst-case scenario based on an understanding of the disease from what was being reported about the disease at that time. Likewise, this Committee’s understanding of the government actions taken assume a best-case efficacy based on what was reported and advised at the time.
With such a model of analysis in mind we must conclude that it is unclear, based on all available evidence of the time, whether the initial actions taken, such as those collective actions known as the “Swiss cheese” approach, can be reasonably justified. If the virus had truly possessed the virulence to cause a five-to-six percent mortality rate, as reported at the time in media, and the cumulative measures taken by government had been effective in either halting or substantially mitigating the spread of the illness, we might look back on these actions much more favorably than we seem to now be inclined towards.
Any reasonable analysis of the efficacy of the measures taken must find that, cumulatively, the measures did not halt the spread of disease. The evidence is, at best, sorely lacking to claim that these measures implemented had any effect towards mitigating the spread of the virus. This conclusion is clear in hindsight. However, because such data and evidence were not existent or available to the decision-makers at the outset of the pandemic, it is difficult to find fault in much of the initial response. Even so, there is clear cause to suggest that this evidence should have become apparent, and that the emerging data should have had an impact on the course of actions taken by the government. Changes to the course of action should have been implemented far earlier in the timeline than when actions were eventually taken to change course. The restrictions on individual liberties continued well past what the evidence affirmed might be reasonable, prudent, or justifiable.
The recommendations of the committee going forward are that all authorities should take care to tailor measures as narrowly as is reasonably possible, and for as limited a time as can be supported by evidence where restrictions on individual liberty are implicated. Further, as the foremost branch of government involved in setting policy, the Legislature ought to have primacy in setting such policy, and substantial, real-time oversight of executive actions taken in any similar, future circumstance, to include regular updates and communications between the Legislature and officials of the Executive.








c. Level of Economic Disruption
The committee received extensive testimony from individuals indicating severe economic disruption during the pandemic. This is further borne out by statistics publicly available evidencing an unforeseen contraction of the economy (i.e., an economic recession), beginning in the immediate aftermath of the arrival of SARS-COV-2. The state of New Hampshire lost many small businesses during this time. Many residents lost at least some degree of their livelihood. The rate of inflation skyrocketed during the initial period of pandemic, and it continues to remain significantly elevated to this day. Policies most significantly impacting the economy were promulgated foremost by the federal Executive and Legislative branches, and by the state Executive branch.
The disruption of supply chains caused dramatic changes to both private lives and business practices, from toilet paper shortages to diesel-specific engine fluids becoming unavailable. Because the supply chain is largely based on the “just in time” model of logistics, the pandemic wreaked havoc on the supply chain for an extended period until adjustments could be made. 
For many employees, the work culture changed as remote work became normalized. While many people benefited from not having to commute to work, there was also a change in work-life balance as individuals often felt a need to be “on call” when working remotely.
Analysis of the economic disruption occurring during the pandemic period must begin with the simple fact that, of the totality of economic disruption, relatively little of the disruption was caused directly by the pandemic itself. With a now well-established mortality rate that places COVID-19 infection in the range of the common flu, at or around 0.02%, and with a similar course of illness to the flu or cold, and similar risk factors for severe illness, it simply cannot be attributed as the foremost cause of economic disruption any more than the yearly common cold or flu can. Certainly, the yearly flu does not cause the sort of upheaval and disruption to finances and economics that we saw with COVID-19 – otherwise America and New Hampshire would experience economic recession every winter.
Overwhelmingly, then, the economic disruption attributed to COVID-19 was the direct result of government actions, both state and federal, that shuttered business and industry, ordered people to stay home, created mandates and guidelines that were very difficult for many businesses and industries to comply with, quashed travel and tourism, ballooned the public debt, and far more.
The question then becomes whether this level of economic disruption was warranted. Clearly, in hindsight, as all such measures failed to have any discernable impact on the course of the pandemic and disease progression within society, it cannot be concluded that the benefits of these measures outweighed the costs.
If we take the most charitable analysis possible, utilizing a rather high projected mortality rate, and assuming a high degree of efficacy in mitigating this morbidity and mortality, the picture becomes far less clear. Does the attempt to mitigate the threat of the virus justify the economic damage caused by the mitigation measures?  At what point does the loss of economic liberty become as great a threat as the virus itself? It is a rather upsetting calculus to try to balance the economics of loss of life and livelihood for our New Hampshire citizens.
On the other hand, if we recognize that the actual mortality rate was far lower than initially estimated, and that attempts to mitigate the spread were failing, why were the measures that caused such an economic disruption allowed to continue?  The economic impact should have been considered excessive in light of the clear inefficacy of these measures. These measures ought to have been reconsidered long before they were suspended, and the course of government actions changed much earlier. Accordingly, government must be assigned a substantial portion of blame for unnecessary economic disruption during the period under review, even if some measure caused by initial actions can be justified.
Recommendations from the committee looking at potential future application of such government measures again highlight the need to not be immovably set on a single, initial course of action. Planning must be subject to ongoing review, reevaluation and continued justification in the face of emerging real-time evidence. Such considerations must not be blinded by fear, especially from government officials fearful of public opinion. Put another way, a change of course must not require a higher threshold of data and evidence than maintaining the course from the original plan. This flexibility and dynamism appear to have been lacking during the pandemic response and likely contributed towards significant negative public sentiments around the handling of the pandemic. The government was seen as being out of touch with the reality that citizens were witnessing and experiencing.






d. Education
This committee received a significant amount of testimony regarding education during the period of the pandemic. Much of this testimony was critical feedback regarding the closures of public schools, the inadequacy and overuse of remote learning for children, and the suspension of special education services (which caused harm to one of the most vulnerable populations of children within the school systems). These actions resulted in dire consequences for children and families here in New Hampshire. Indeed, New Hampshire parents and guardians sought to avoid these obstacles to education by a greater utilization of Education Freedom Accounts (EFA’s) and by using other alternative modes of education in the absence of a properly and fully functioning public school system.
Testimony from the commissioner of education highlighted the difficulties encountered. A prevalence of fearful messaging from various levels of government, media, and the private sector increased the sense of uncertainty. The uncertainty along with conflicting messaging and data, created conflicts and factions amongst interested parties. The New Hampshire Department of Education made attempts to counter that fear-based approach at the state level. 
Further testimony and documentation were received by this committee that established that the school closures were increasingly viewed as being of a partisan and political nature. Generally, two camps formed with one side comprised of parents advocating for earlier re-openings, and the other side comprised of unions advocating for longer closures or more strict opening requirements on behalf of (many) teachers and professionals.
Policymaking around school closures and other mitigation measures that impacted education involved several levels of government. Major executive actions occurred at the state level. Considerable local prerogative was given to municipalities and school boards. Guidance, mandates, and requirements were promulgated by the federal legislature, federal executive, state executive, and state judiciary. Ironically, the branch of government with the least degree of input on this policymaking was the state Legislature, which is, ostensibly, the constitutionally delegated policymaking branch. Numerous pieces of legislation governing emergencies existed before the pandemic, thereby allowing the Legislature to weigh in on the actions taken, even if not in real time.
Data and testimony provided to this committee have established as fact that children are not at significant risk for morbidity or mortality from COVID-19. This was established early in the pandemic, back to at least early-to-mid-2020. This fact calls into question the continued closure of schools and the over-reliance on remote learning that, in some instances, continued well into 2021. In some instances, these closures were only undone by order of the governor in 2021.
Given the relatively low impact of the virus on children the rationale was offered, both contemporaneously and retroactively, that the reason for the closures was to prevent children from catching and transmitting the virus to the elderly. Given that there is no data suggesting that these closures prevented either children from catching COVID-19 or children spreading it to the elderly, school closure policies must be viewed as having had a dramatically detrimental effect on children and families without any obvious or tangible benefit to anyone.
Furthermore, the Committee heard testimony on how masking harmed the ability of younger children to effectively learn speech, and that the isolation from other children harmed the socialization that particularly occurs at the latter elementary and middle-school levels. Such measures unnecessarily placed the burden of society’s safety onto children to the detriment of their proper childhood development.
Looking to the future, it is necessary that the legislature take a more active role in policymaking and oversight during any state of emergency. Measures such as school closures, the suspension of special education services, and the ongoing institution of remote learning should only be enacted where there is a reasonable expectation that the benefits will outweigh risks for possible harm. Monitoring of the measures for adverse effects must be implemented, and the benefits can be objectively tracked to evaluate the efficacy of such policies. Lastly, the topic of local control should not dominate the discourse where the health of children and fundamental rights are implicated.
Significant attention should be given to engineering controls in schools to reduce the spread of biological airborne agents, such as filtration and destruction of pathogens as a first-line, best-practice mitigation. This may have the added benefit of reducing the spread of long-established pathogens such as the cold and flu viruses.  Regardless of when the next pandemic occurs, such engineering controls should be implemented sooner rather than later, as soon as is reasonably possible. Educational facilities would then be well-prepared and in a state of readiness for an outbreak of a truly catastrophic pandemic of similar contagiousness. New Hampshire cannot let the next pandemic cripple our children’s educational system.
The absence of effective mitigation through engineering controls could be reasonably anticipated to cause unacceptable levels of morbidity and mortality in our most treasured demographic – children – and there is no evidence to suggest that the use of personal protective equipment is efficacious in this population. Engineering controls are clearly necessary.
























e. Executive, Legislative, and Judicial functions
This committee received much testimony and documentation regarding the various functions of all branches of government, both state and federal, as it related to the COVID-19 pandemic. The entities most responsible for promulgating the policies and actions taken to address the pandemic were, first, the federal government, and primarily the Legislative and Executive branches, and the Administrative Agencies within the Executive branch, as well as the state Executive and Judicial branches.
This Committee discovered that, under existing New Hampshire statute, there is, effectively, a direct chain of command from the federal executive to appointed members of the New Hampshire executive in one or more departments, including the New Hampshire Department of Homeland Security. This presents a concern where conflicting and sometimes unsubstantiated information was advanced by federal officials.
Additionally, this committee received substantial amounts of records regarding court actions taken at the state and federal levels, as well as testimony as to the severely detrimental effect of court closures during the pandemic that created a judicial backlog that still has not been reconciled.
Analysis of the circumstances of the pandemic finds that, at the federal level, policy was promulgated heavily in both the Legislative branch and Executive branch in real-time. 
At the state level, the Executive branch promulgated policy in real-time. The Judiciary made the decision to largely shutter itself for an extended period. The Legislature was limited to only having input into government policy based on pre-existing Legislative actions, and from a leadership committee. This limitation appears to be an anomaly at the state level where, generally, the Legislature is considered to have primacy in policymaking. Normally, the Legislature ought to have considerable reciprocal oversight of the Executive and Judiciary branches. During emergencies, this should include direct input on the other branches’ activities whenever those activities exceed their typical authorities and duties. In New Hampshire, the Legislature can only be said to have taken a more passive role in this process with little direct oversight and input occurring.
As mentioned previously, the existence of a chain-of-command between appointed members of the federal Executive branch directly to appointed members of the state Executive branch comes with significant constitutional concerns. Though existing plainly in statute, it is not entirely clear where the Legislature derives the authority to direct appointed members of the state Executive branch to take direction from federal authorities. It would appear that this process has the effect of diminishing the authority of the elected state Executive to direct their own branch of government through their own constitutionally derived Executive authority, which is vested entirely in the elected, and not appointed, officials.
This situation may constitute a separation-of-powers concern within the state, as well as a concern for powers reserved to the state under the tenth amendment to the United States constitution, where New Hampshire appears to have ceded, by statute, some of these state powers to the federal government. It does appear that at least some of the very controversial government actions taken in response to the pandemic were promulgated federally and transmitted via this chain-of-command to state officials and directly into New Hampshire public policy.
The closure of the Judiciary had a dramatic effect on the state’s residents, created massive backlogs of cases, and likely has shifted culture to some degree as lesser offenses became difficult to prosecute in a timely manner, and civil cases were queued for such a time that important matters could not be settled in a timely fashion. While the Judiciary has considerable delegated authority to manage its own affairs it must be asked whether the steps taken, including blanket closures of courts, were necessary, in the best interests of the people of this state, and justifiable in length.
In making recommendations for the future, a number of current practices should be closely examined and reconsidered: (1) the existing statute providing for federal ordering of state officials, (2) the role of the Legislature and committees in policy-making and real-time oversight of emergency circumstances, (3) the scope of authority of the Legislature in oversight of both the Executive and Judiciary ought to be carefully examined, articulated, and, where appropriate, incorporated into rules of the House and customary functions to secure to this branch our full measure of constitutionally delegated authority.









f. Levels of government, integration, cooperation, and communication
This committee received significant amounts of testimony from both public and private parties, as well as documentary evidence, including the timeline of events produced by NH DHHS, and the AAR commissioned by the Executive branch, that all provide useful data and context.
Generally, this area of interest offers a bright spot in an otherwise bleak analysis of events. It is noted that most people involved in the official state response believe that communications, directions, and cooperation were good during the period of the pandemic. This is evidenced by the successful rollout of emergency personnel, including National Guard personnel, to assist in a variety of efforts.
While the issue of communication has been previously discussed in a critical capacity regarding a full degree of public disclosure of information and rationale, there has generally been a positive view of intra-governmental communications, and communications with private partners, during this time. It is noted that there was an overall feeling of adequacy when it came to meeting the needs of political subdivisions within the state, and creating mechanisms to smooth the application for, and receipt of, federal funds.
However, in a more critical context, we do note the degree to which Public Health authorities seem, based on testimony to this committee, to operate in an autonomous manner, with their guidance and recommendations being adopted wholly even where novelly asserting state powers. As a result, there appears to have been a somewhat myopic focus on Public Health. That may seem justified during a Public Health emergency, but the reason constitutional authority is vested in elected political officials is because, even in times of emergency, there is a need to weigh competing interests in public policy. This myopic focus was most clearly represented by the apparent lack of risk-benefit analysis in undertaking many Public Health measures where the ultimate cost of implementation, in both economic and human terms, appears to have far exceeded the benefit.
In the future, decisions, while properly considering expert opinions on matters, ought to be the purview only of elected and accountable officials. These officials ought to always weigh countervailing considerations to emergency actions and avoid the pitfalls of safetyism in crafting policy.




3. Government Mitigation Measures
a. Social Distancing
As one of the measures outlined in Department of Health and Human Services’ testimony collectively known as the “Swiss cheese” approach, “social distancing” was recommended by both state and federal executive authorities for New Hampshire residents, visitors, and mandated under certain workplace and public mitigation measures. 
This committee received considerable testimony regarding the inefficacy of this measure in containing the spread of an airborne pathogen. In testimony on environmental engineering experts suggested that airborne particulates, being considerably smaller than “droplet-borne” contagions, can remain suspended in air for minutes-to-hours, and be spread tens of feet while remaining significantly enough concentrated to affect infection through inhalation. This committee also received testimony that the original source of this recommendation may have been a child’s school project, that it was never seriously believed by relevant experts to be efficacious, and that it was not backed up by any scientific data or well-designed studies. The committee received no data that would contradict these claims of inefficacy, though testimony from the state epidemiologist did suggest that the science on whether the virus was airborne or droplet-borne was not conclusive until 2021.
Though this committee largely lacks the relevant credentials to claim expertise in the matter, it is nonetheless apparent that, when indoors, the spread of a highly contagious, airborne pathogen is unlikely to be successfully mitigated simply by maintaining a three or six foot personal bubble. This is true to such an extent that it is unlikely that any member of this committee would have, independently, recommended such a strange action in the absence of the guidance promulgated by the federal and state Executive branches.
While this measure was entirely inefficacious, it was anything but benign. The degree to which both individuals and businesses were impacted by this guidance and mandate would be difficult to overstate. The economic disruption caused by not allowing workers to be within three-or-six feet of one another on the job was immense and resulted in significant economic losses. This, like other measures, also created a tense interpersonal environment wherein it became, to some people, socially unacceptable for others to enter this six-foot bubble of personal space, where before this personal bubble was generally considered to be less than half of that size. This resulted in significant public discord, as people suddenly had to be much more conscientious as to how far they were from others in public, and some were overly aggressive to anyone who failed to follow this new social norm.
The committee must recommend that in the future all such measures, guidance, actions, and mandates be fully transparently outlined, justified, and presented with relevant scientific evidentiary basis. Ultimately, there must be a mechanism whereby questions about the proposed restrictions could be asked, and reasonable challenges and criticisms of the proposed restrictions could be addressed.
The economic costs, as well as the costs to liberty of our residents, must always be factored in when considering emergency measures. The “Swiss cheese” explanation becomes inadequate when the risks outweigh the benefits, and if the costs to liberty and economic wellbeing are not also considered. It is disingenuous to suggest that the multitude of measures represented as “Swiss cheese” are adequately justified when they are apparently simultaneously causing significant and far-reaching deleterious effects of their own.
The committee recommends for considerably improved real-time Legislative oversight of such emergency measures. Legislation should be explored to set evidentiary standards for the use and continuation of state police powers that burden businesses and infringe on individual liberties.














b. Masking
It would be difficult for the committee to identify a more thoroughly publicly detested measure taken by either governmental or private-sector actors during the pandemic than the mandates requiring the wearing of face masks. This committee received significant testimony to precisely this sentiment, as well as considerable expert testimony regarding the apparent inefficacy of masks for mitigating an airborne pathogen. This testimony was received from multiple experts across different fields of expertise: (1) environmental engineers noted the mechanical failures of masks under real-world conditions, (2) epidemiologists highlighted the failure of masking to make any impact in infection trendlines, and (3) concerned citizens who provided real-world data by simply pointing out that everyone, masked or unmasked, caught COVID-19 regardless. 
Relevant federal Public Health authorities first claimed that it was absurd and obviously inefficacious to wear a mask as protection only to turn on a dime some weeks later in recommending them. The only piece of evidence provided to this committee in support of masking efficacy was a single study that found possible efficacy when purposed, professionally fitted N95-type masks were utilized under controlled conditions. That same study found zero efficacy for the types of masks that were recommended and typically utilized under our government guidance and mandates during the pandemic. 
The committee also received testimony regarding confusion as to the exact nature of mandates and guidance, as it changed on multiple occasions, and many people did not seem to be aware of the long list of exemptions for the public from being forced to comply with mask mandates in New Hampshire. The nature of these mandates, particularly on businesses, effectively made these businesses proxies for the state in policing the public. Testimony suggested these businesses were compelled to enforce these measures under threat of punishment. As such, many exempted persons were nonetheless subject to these mandates by private entities for fear of government repercussions if they did not enforce the mandates without exception.
The mandate for masking quickly devolved into the practice of developing homemade face coverings. The reality is these face coverings often consisted of an old cotton tee shirt or the equivalent. Expert testimony was received by this committee to the effect of mask wearing of this sort contributing towards negative effects including contamination by bacteria and increased work of breathing. This committee was presented with no data or studies or testimony that would make a scientific case for this material being efficacious in any setting under any conditions.
In the absence of a reasonable belief that this measure might be efficacious under such circumstances it is difficult to classify this policy under Public Health measures, or to classify such masks as “personal protective equipment.” Indeed, it was suggested by some authorities testifying to this committee that the primary utility of these masks was as a social signal that people understand the seriousness of the situation, and that they are taking all reasonable measures to mitigate the virus for each other’s health. It was said this, in turn, may remind them to also take other measures that might be efficacious. Taken in this light, the masks become not a Public Health measure at all, but rather symbolic of a social ideal promulgated to advance an idea that, itself, is not supported by evidence.
This analysis casts considerable doubt on the credibility of this mandate and guidance. The absence of real, genuine belief in the efficacy of these face coverings to mitigate viral spread among relevant experts made the government the champion of a social ideology enforced with state police powers. Even accepting an explanation that this symbol of an ideological view was considered a good thing, as a reminder to the citizenry of the seriousness of the situation, it was ultimately counterproductive in mitigating the pandemic.
This mask mandate greatly infringed on the rights of citizens and created a divisive paradigm that separated mask-wearers from those who did not wear masks. The government ought not be in the business of establishing such things as official ideals and narratives. The creation of both an artificial right (i.e., one’s personal safety contingent on others wearing a mask) and an artificial, surrogate police power (i.e., coerced private enforcement of this symbolic mandate) was a great detriment. 
As with other measures it is apparent here that, once implemented, changing course, and restoring citizens liberty required a much higher evidentiary threshold. This increased threshold had the effect of flipping the burden of evidence from the government (in justifying a measure) to the public (in justifying suspension of that measure). During the pandemic, the government erroneously treated mandatory masking as the legal status quo in this regard. 
Going forward prior recommendations for other measures holds true here as well. The implementation of emergency measures ought to require a basic evidentiary threshold that would justify a reasonable belief in a hypothetical efficacy. The continuation of mandates and guidance ought to require a minimum evidentiary threshold of actual mitigation being achieved to justify the continuation of such a policy, particularly if that policy utilizes state police powers in restricting individual liberty. Furthermore, legislation could be considered to clarify the use of state powers to impress ideology onto its citizenry.
c. Anti-assembling and Closure Orders
The committee received testimony and documentation regarding various orders, guidance, and associated mandatory closures of gathering places, businesses, houses of worship, and more within the state pursued during the pandemic. These included prohibitions on gatherings over a certain threshold of persons, first fifty and later ten, closure of houses of worship, closure of “non-essential” businesses, closures of beaches and trails, and guidance to “stay at home.” These measures were documented as being severely disruptive to the lives of New Hampshire residents and are highlighted by this committee as apparently extra-Constitutional in nature.
Analysis finds that of all the individual measures taken to contain or mitigate the spread of the SARS-COV-2 virus, certain measures within this category are the most likely to have had a net negative effect. As previously noted, the only persistently clear correlation regarding the spread of SARS-COV-2 is time spent indoors with other people. While it may stand to reason that attempts to prevent people from gathering in large numbers could mitigate against large outbreaks, the reality of these measures is that they caused people to stay home with their families for most of the time, but they still had to venture out to stores to obtain necessities, to doctors’ appointments, and the like. This meant that residents were still reasonably likely to be exposed while going about the necessities of their life in public. After going out in this limited fashion, these individuals were then, perhaps, more likely to spread it to their own families, and to household visitors, who were isolated together at home.
The closures of places highly unlikely to facilitate the spread of the virus almost certainly contributed towards a greater spread of the virus. Beaches were closed despite the abundant sun, salt-air, and breeze that would have mitigated against viral spread. Hiking trails were closed despite an abundance of fresh air and more than sufficient space to prevent people from gathering too closely. These closures of outdoor, recreational venues may have also contributed toward a reduction in physical activity, resulting in a lower overall physical fitness. The lack of physical activity opportunities and the lack of physical fitness then led to increased obesity and other health issues, making people more susceptible to the worst of outcomes for those contracting COVID-19.
The closures also took on a decidedly value-judgement characteristic, as places such as markets – even state liquor stores – were allowed to remain as open as “essential,” while Churches and many small businesses were forcibly closed. The determination of what qualified as “essential” was seen as arbitrary and capricious by many residents. Open air protests against executive and emergency orders (“anti-lockdown protests”) were also prohibited (possibly violating the first amendment). When protesters gathered to express their rights to freedom of speech and association, and to seek government redress against these closures, the attendees were threatened with arrest and prosecution. In contrast, open approval was expressed by state leaders towards protesters participating in the “Black Lives Matter” movement that swept the nation, and New Hampshire, only days later.
The economic results of these orders were nothing short of catastrophic, as record numbers of small businesses closed permanently, and many of those that survived only did so because of massive cash infusions that, effectively, paid businesses to not be productive, resulted in significant compromise to supply chains and availability of goods, and inflated the money supply. The long-term effects of monetary inflation, which spiked during this period, still bring sticker-shock to this day for many Granite Staters when visiting the market.
The specific emergency orders in question cited the CDC as the source of the “guidelines” mandating these closures of houses of worship and private businesses and prohibiting gatherings. However, the police powers relevant to a pandemic, most notably powers of quarantine long affirmed in United States jurisprudence, are a power reserved to the state. As such, the exercise of these powers was entirely a state prerogative. Notably, while there is a long-documented history regarding quarantine powers of the state generally, the use of these powers to forcibly isolate healthy persons, close businesses and houses of worship, prohibit gatherings, and separate the citizenry into classes of “essential” and “nonessential” appears to be an entirely new and novel use of these police powers. These new tactics were “marketed” for the sake of “Public Health,” and were entirely without historical precedent in our republic.
These newly claimed powers were coupled with subjective value judgements in their application. Even though the powers were claimed and successfully exercised during this recent pandemic, there is no historical precedent for such state police powers relevant to a pandemic. These claimed and exercised powers substantially exceeded any obvious authority delegated to either the state or federal government in our respective constitutions. Such novel powers cannot be rightly justified by a “government of the people, by the people, for the people” formed to “establish Justice, insure domestic Tranquility, provide for the common defense, promote the general Welfare, and secure the Blessings of Liberty to ourselves and our Posterity” and “founded in consent” of the governed. 
It is therefore the recommendation of this committee that such excesses of authority, the claiming of police powers to divide the population, order healthy persons’ liberty severely restricted, order houses of worship and private businesses shuttered, and the like should never again be pursued by this government.
d. Vaccines and mRNA Prophylactic Technology
This committee received voluminous testimony and records relating to the utilization of vaccines and mRNA technology relating to the COVID-19 pandemic. This includes expert testimony from epidemiologists, attorneys, and testimony from lay people, as well as testimony from state authorities. Except for those state authorities, the overwhelming thrust of the testimony received concerning the vaccines was negative. This negative public perception includes a wide set of activities performed by the government, at both the state and federal levels. The governments recommended vaccines, mandated vaccines, rolled out vaccines, prioritized the scarce resources of vaccines, conducted safety trials for vaccines, reviewed ongoing safety data of the vaccines, evaluated various demographics cost-benefit analysis for the vaccines, and conducted propaganda and censorship around vaccines. As the state of New Hampshire had a substantial role in these listed actions, a review of these actions is wholly within the scope of this committee’s evaluation.
This committee is in possession of documentation originating within federal agencies identifying, first, that there were known safety issues with vaccines early on and, second, that there was a preferred narrative of “safe and effective” that weighed on whether to communicate safety concerns to the public. Our state’s epidemiologist likewise identified changing views of the vaccine in terms of efficacy over time, with initial reports of “95% efficacy” in preventing infection and transmission of SARS-COV-2 reported out of the trials. This efficacy was rapidly demonstrated false as the vaccines were quickly found to contribute no medium-to-long term immunity, and questionable-at-best contributions towards reduced morbidity and mortality. Updated data has since confirmed this lack of efficacy on a long-term basis.
Further, this committee is in receipt of substantial data, documentation, and testimony speaking to the context of these records from federal authorities, pharmaceutical companies, and professional associations that significantly call the safety of these products into question. It is known that the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) settled on a tried-and-true methodology for statistical analysis of after-the-fact reports of illness and injury attributed to vaccination. It is known that, by the criteria settled upon prior to vaccine rollout, the threshold for “safety signal” was exceeded for multiple, serious medical conditions, including myocarditis, autoimmune dysfunction, and neurological injury within a very short time after initial vaccine rollout. It is known that the CDC then chose to abandon their previously established methodology for evaluating ongoing safety data for the vaccines. It is, however, not known why the CDC chose to do this, nor is it known why the public was not made aware of this “safety signal” data or the change in methodology.
From the gathered testimony of New Hampshire officials, it does not appear that these authorities within our state were aware of these safety issues at the time that the CDC had this data. Federal authorities developed a narrative of “safe and effective” that was knowingly not supported by data. At the time, the State of New Hampshire authorities adopted this narrative uncritically and implemented it as policy in state guidance. It appears that the official narrative and conclusions of federal authorities and select public-private partnerships, such as some of those overseeing vaccine safety and efficacy, were readily adopted by relevant New Hampshire authorities without any circumspect and critical review. Indeed, the state epidemiologist testified that at no point did the state generate any of our own guidance around vaccines, but rather merely adopted federal guidance.
However, as the state of New Hampshire exists as a dual sovereign to the federal government, and as New Hampshire has and did exercise the authority to make guidance and recommendations concerning vaccines, (even if adopted entirely from federal authorities), this clearly represents an official state position. Moreover, this represents a lending of the credibility of this state government to these recommendations. As such it is a concern for this committee that all relevant facts, data, and analysis – that ought to have been first considered by federal authorities before issuing federal guidance – was not independently confirmed and evaluated at the state level prior to the adoption of any official state position. 
Put plainly, the State of New Hampshire is not merely a subsidiary of the United States federal government, and any state position officially adopted ought to be fully evaluated and established at the state level, and not merely acceded to as if a chain of command existed to place this state hierarchically beneath federal authorities. Further, the adoption of any such guidance should also include a formal analysis of potential risks and benefits to be publicly available. It is, of course, always an option to forgo adopting an official state position and allowing federal guidance to stand on its own.
Because of the federal guidance and the recommendations from public-private entities, many private businesses either were coerced or chose to mandate COVID-19 vaccines for some or all employees. This was the topic of much critical feedback from the public testimony before the Committee. It was noted that these vaccines were at the time experimental and utilized novel technology. Further, market mechanisms for ensuring best practices and behavior were negated by the official provision of immunity from suit. Based on these factors, these products ought not to have been eligible for any mandates following on principles derived from the Nuremburg Trials prohibiting medical experimentation and requiring informed consent. This case is further strengthened by the ultimate failure of these products to achieve any measurable benefit among the many demographics for which it was recommended, and the now well-documented safety concerns.
Lastly, “propaganda” is defined by the Mirriam-Webster dictionary as “ideas, facts, or allegations spread deliberately to further one's cause or to damage an opposing cause.” As such, any time an official position or narrative is adopted by the state, and official speech or media is undertaken to advance that position or narrative publicly, the state is, definitionally, engaged in propaganda. This is the case regardless of the truth or falsity of the position, narrative, or propaganda being engaged in. The State of New Hampshire adopted and forwarded narratives and engaged in fear-based marketing during the pandemic around such items as “stay at home,” vaccination of various demographics including children (i.e. “our shot to get back to normal”), the safety and efficacy of vaccines and treatments, and more. These items were directly related to federal funding as well.
It has long been understood that the danger in government propagandizing its citizens is, first, not in the truth or falsity of the propaganda itself, but rather in the adoption of an official narrative by the state. It has long been considered inappropriate for the state to arbitrate “truth” – the very act of taking an official position on items not explicitly, via the Constitution, within the narrow domain of civil government makes government an interested party in the political debates of the body politic. 
It is the body politic – that totality of the concerned citizenry – through its inherent social and political mechanisms, to which the power and authority to arbitrate “truth” has traditionally been held. It was a significant concern of the First Amendment of the federal Bill of Rights that this authority be held publicly in the body politic, and not by the government – this is even seen in the right to trial by jury. The government, becoming and interested party in these debates, brings with it the extraordinary resources and coercive mechanisms inherent to it. This weighty intrusion into the debate cannot but severely tilt the scales of debate, and in so doing it perverts the natural processes by which public debate arrives at truth.
Further, censorship is now known to have occurred at the behest of federal authorities as well as private-sector actors (often acting in concert with federal authorities). Quashing citizens’ speech that represented undesirable narratives must too have had an impact on the authorities of this state who, to the best of this committee’s knowledge, did not know of or partake in these censorious activities. The absence of the skeptical voices of these citizens may well have played a role in the decisions made by authorities within this state. This is an unacceptable circumstance and represents precisely the sort of actions the founders meant to frustrate when they enumerated the entire set of First Amendment rights within the Bill of Rights. This censorship was both an affront to these rights of citizens and to the relationship of the federal government to this state. Censorship efforts included suppression of treatments and information around potential treatments for COVID-19 that may have steered policy.
Going forward this government should reconsider the practice of adopting official narratives, and we might consider calling on federal authorities to amend, in whole or in part, the Smith-Mundt Modernization Act which legalized the long-prohibited practice of propagandizing the American people. Further, we may look for legislative options for shoring up the rights of Granite Staters to speak freely, including on social media, and to be free from medical experimentation or compulsion.



















e. “Equity” Measures
This committee is in receipt of testimonies and evidence regarding the institution of “equity” measures in the planned distribution of various scarce resources during the pandemic, including vaccines and monoclonal antibodies. This includes documentation of such efforts from the Executive branch, as well as reports in various media outlets.
There will always be debates over the most appropriate means to allocate scarce resources – especially under emergency circumstances. However, generally it has been agreed upon that the foremost concerns of allocating such scarce resources ought to be the reduction in morbidity and mortality, easing of pain and suffering, and other objective criteria that meets the underlying goal of doing the most good for the most people. Under this pandemic, however, and for the first time in history to the best knowledge of this committee, these traditional objective criteria and the underlying goal of doing the most good for the most people was, at least in part, abandoned in favor of attempts to do greater amounts of good for certain, specific persons based on immutable characteristics. This is the testimony and documentation that this committee has received surrounding the implementation of “equity” policies.
This committee has received testimony and documentary evidence – evidence that is corroborated by official accounts from the executive branch – that certain quantities of scarce resources, including initial COVID-19 vaccines and monoclonal antibodies, were allocated on the basis of ethnicity and skin color with a considerable disregard for traditional conceptions of “need.” This would seem to include a scoring system outlined in public reporting by the New York Post that provided for a seven-fold greater consideration of race over a documented medical history that would make one statistically far more likely to experience a bad outcome from COVID-19.
These practices would seem to be in direct violation of a plain reading of the Civil Rights Act and represent a significant concern generally. It is the belief of this committee that this subject requires further investigation and the development of around the future allocation of scarce resources in such emergency circumstances to make sure that the underlying goal is always to achieve the best outcomes for the largest number of persons.





f. Engineering Controls
Testimony and documentation received by this committee suggest that engineering controls, such as ventilation improvements and devices within ventilation systems capable of destroying airborne pathogens, ought to have been the foremost and earliest consideration for mitigation of the COVID-19 pandemic. It was testified that the implementation, and funding, of such systems would have made any arguments for closing schools, businesses, or houses of worship null.
In testimony from the top Public Health official and our state epidemiologist the initial goals of policy were to utilize a combination of state police quarantine powers and personal protective equipment to halt transmission. During this testimony it became apparent that such large-scale engineering controls, as so many professionals and experts recommended to this committee as first-line defense against airborne pathogens, were deemed outside the scope of Public Health measures that could be readily deployed with available funding. Further testimony seemed to suggest hurdles to funding such measures were prohibitive of considering them under the rubric of Public Health.
This appears to have been an unfortunate conclusion, as it, in hindsight, is abundantly clear that the totality of measures taken, and economic losses incurred by not taking such engineering measures early on, far exceeded the costs of implementing these measures in the first place in every conceivable dimension.
This would seem to represent a significant finding from this committee, and we would do well to look for ways to solve such funding hurdles that may occur early on in emergency circumstances that, if taken early on, might significantly mitigate much more serious harms from occurring later. Of course, it will be key to balance the need to solve such funding difficulties while also ensuring that perverse incentives are avoided that would incentivize emergency declarations and unnecessary expenditures.







g. Ongoing Health Impacts on New Hampshire
This committee has received testimony and evidence on the topic of long-Covid, a variable condition thought to be brought on by various toxic components of COVID-19 infection, including damage to the circulatory, nervous, and immune systems. We have likewise received testimony and evidence regarding vaccine-correlated injury and illness (including long-Covid), also thought to be related to the toxic spike protein of SARS-COV-2, as well as possible harmful effects of mRNA technology when injected, and possible contamination of such vaccines with DNA or other particulates. We would be remiss to not take note of the ongoing suffering caused by all aspects of this pandemic to a segment of our population.
Many New Hampshire residents were negatively impacted in a long-term or ongoing manner by exposure to the virus and/or vaccines. The genesis of this virus appears to implicate state and national defense prerogatives given its likely origin in the military laboratory of a hostile foreign nation, which ought to render all such downstream effects a national and state security concern for the common defense.
We therefore make recommendations that this legislature explore resolutions and other mechanisms by which to express to relevant federal authorities the need for ongoing study of these phenomena, and ongoing funding and legal protections for those suffering from various secondary health issues as a result of these exposures.












4. Conclusion
This committee has spent considerable time reviewing the events of the past several years with regards to the state’s response to the pandemic, receiving testimony and documents, and making recommendations for the future to the benefit of this state. However, very much remains to be reviewed, assessed, and many more recommendations are likely to result as a consequence of further inquiry. Because of this, the committee finds that our work is not wholly concluded with the issuance of this report and recommends that consideration be given that this committee be reinstated in the new House session of 2025-2026 to continue towards these ends, and to the benefit of the citizens of New Hampshire. Further, it is recommended that the mission parameters of this committee be slightly amended to open up the scope of inquiry such that a more complete picture be available to the members and to the public.
For reference purposes the permanent record of this committee can be found at the following link: https://www.gencourt.state.nh.us/house/committees/committees/default.aspx?id=1675.
